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Social Categorisations and Research Ethics 
SSESW SREC 2021 

 
I. Overview  
 
This resource grew out of a recognition amongst members of the SREC that there are specific ethical 
implications related to the collection and use of demographic and social identity data, and a desire to 
encourage researchers to reflect upon the ethical implications regarding the use of social categorisations in 
the course of our research.  
 
Social categorisations that we often use in research – race and ethnicity, gender, class, disability, age, sexual 
orientation, religion and many more – are socially constructed and bound up with questions of power, 
inequality and injustice. This means these categorisations are neither fixed nor objective reflections of reality 
despite their frequently uncritical use in social research. The process of categorisation is not a passive 
exercise, nor can it be isolated from the social, political and historical forces which inform the construction 
and application of social categorisations.  
 
As researchers in the social sciences, we must acknowledge that the categorisations we use in our research 
often reproduce the phenomena we seek to represent, and our research can be co-opted to categorise 
people in social, economic, political and cultural life in consequential ways (Gillespie et al. 2012). Social 
categorisations can of course be useful in identifying and drawing attention to persistent inequalities. 
However, the recognition that research and evidence is necessary for addressing social inequalities, for 
example those rooted in race and ethnicity, has raised the need to ensure such research is both scientifically 
and ethically rigorous (Salway et al. 2009).  
 
Reflecting the agency of research participants beyond the categorisations imposed upon them is important 
both in terms of our ethical duties as researchers, but also to ensure our data and findings reflect the lived 
experiences of our participants and do not silence or further marginalise individuals through omissions 
and/or misrepresentations which may amount to forms of epistemic injustice or violence. Indeed, ‘asking 
participants to classify themselves into categories that do not fit them can lead to frustration and 
uncertainty about how to respond’ (Hughes et a. 2016, 138), which has consequences both in terms of duty 
of care towards participants, the validity of responses, and the comprehensiveness of the data we gather. 
Failing to take account of complexities surrounding categorisations in research can create problems from 
both an ethical standpoint, in terms of obligations towards participants, and for research to accurately 
represent the phenomena we study. 
 
There are of course methodological implications in how we draw upon categorisations in our research, and 
the ethical considerations outlined below may exist in tension with methodological decisions. The intention 
of this resource is not to overstep into methodological guidance, but to surface ethical dimensions of 
research design in conversations and decisions about methodology as it pertains to the use of demographic 
information and social identities to categorise research participants. Salway et al. (2011, 27), in their 
research into the feasibility of developing guidance for social research on ethnicity, describe how:  
 

…research often involves conflict between competing ethical and scientific principles and the need for 
researchers to recognise and carefully negotiate their obligations to the different stakeholders (sponsors 
and commissioners of research, academic and professional colleagues, research participants, and wider 
society). 

 
This resource aids the negotiation of these competing principles and obligations. It encourages a more 
explicit consideration of the ethical aspects of categorisations used in social research. This resource is not 
intended to be prescriptive or exhaustive, but to provide researchers with information to support reflection 
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on the ethical dimensions of research design as it pertains to gathering and using demographic information 
and social identities. It presents six key principles to consider regardless of the ‘type’ of categorisations you 
use in your research and signposts to additional resources that provide more in-depth discussions and 
suggestions.  
 

 
II. Intersectionality  
 
Intersectionality is one key principle in this resource. The term has been used and adapted in different 
contexts to the extent that its meaning is often obscured, and thus warrants some additional explanation. 
What follows is a brief note clarifying what intersectionality is and why it is relevant to ethical considerations 
in research design.  
 
Intersectionality was introduced by legal scholar and activist Professor Kimberlé Crenshaw (1989, 1991) as a 
framework for understanding how different identity-based structures of oppression and privilege intersect. 
This academic concept, however, emerged from decades of Black feminist thought and activism which 
contended with both racialisation and gender to produce the unique forms of oppression experienced by 
Black women. In short, intersectionality describes how different social identities (such as gender, race, 
class and disability) interact with one another and in doing so often compound structural inequalities.  
 
Intersectionality matters in research ethics because it shows us that individuals’ lived experiences are 
shaped by a number of different identities that are ‘interdependent and structure one another’ 
(Christoffersen 2017, 3). For example, for a woman who is disabled, her identity as a woman shapes her 
lived experience as someone who is disabled, and her identity as disabled shapes her lived experience as a 
woman. 
 
Intersectionality also demonstrates that social groups are not homogenous, and that the lived experiences of 
research participants may differ greatly from those with whom they share some aspects of their identity on 
the basis of their other intersecting identities. What this means in practice is that as researchers we should 
avoid treating different demographic categories and social identities as though they are isolated from one 
another within an individual’s lived experience or asking questions that imply they could be. To do so would 
undermine both the ethical and scientific integrity of research. 
 
The following resource offers a comprehensive guide on adopting intersectional approaches in both 
qualitative and quantitative research design: 
 

Christoffersen, A (2017) Intersectional approaches to equality research and data. Equality Challenge Unit. 
Available at: https://www.advance-he.ac.uk/knowledge-hub/intersectional-approaches-equality-
research-and-data (Accessed 26 January 2021). 

 
 
III. Key Principles 
 
Researchers are encouraged to engage with the following six principles as they pertain to your research 
design: (1) ask only for necessary information; (2) use language that is inclusive and non-stigmatising; (3) 
enable participants to self-identify; (4) allow participants to reflect multiple identities within categorisations; 
(5) embed intersectionality into your research design and analysis; and (6) ensure your research is context 
specific.  
 
Depending on the context and focus of the research there may be any number of potentially appropriate 
approaches and even conflicts between principles. For example, one may desire to provide open fields to 

https://www.advance-he.ac.uk/knowledge-hub/intersectional-approaches-equality-research-and-data
https://www.advance-he.ac.uk/knowledge-hub/intersectional-approaches-equality-research-and-data
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allow participants to self-identify using their own language, but in a study with significant numbers of 
participants this may create dilemmas for analysis. These principles are therefore offered to assist in making 
researchers aware of the trade-offs involved and considering how to best negotiate these to ensure their 
research is ethically and scientifically rigorous. 
 
1. Ask only for necessary information 

 
Researchers should always have a clear rationale for conducting research and gathering and analysing data 
pertaining to social identities and demographic information. This rationale should be communicated clearly 
to participants/respondents so that they may make informed decisions about their participation and 
provision of personal data.  
 
Information we gather on demographics and/or social identities often reflects categorisations that are 
constructed in particular historical and political contexts. Bulmer and Solomos (2004), in their work on race 
and ethnicity, urge researchers to reflect on the inherently politicised nature of these categorisations and 
what such research is intended to achieve. A clear rationale for using such categorisations and for gathering 
such information is important in all research but especially when applying categorisations that have 
historically been markers of marginalisation and inequality. 
 
Ensure that the questions used in your research provide meaningful, actionable information and do not ask 
for demographic information that does not add meaningfully to the research. Consider including 
introductory text describing the purpose for asking the question(s) and providing assurances about how the 
information will be used especially when the categorisations you use, like gender identity and sex, carry 
significant distinctions for participants (Balarajan et al. 2011). 
 
2. Inclusive, non-stigmatising language 

 
The language that you use in your research, whether in research instruments or in the representation of 
data, should be as inclusive as possible. All attempts should be made to ensure that the language used does 
not explicitly or implicitly stigmatise, or reproduce negative stereotypes of, marginalised groups.  
 
Ideas about language and inclusivity are socially constructed and evolve over time, so researchers are 
encouraged to seek out language that is up to date and contextually specific. Referring to local professional 
standards may be one way to do this, though it is necessary to apply a critical lens to whether the relevant 
professional bodies appropriately reflect the experiences and language of marginalised groups and 
individuals, or merely reinforce marginalisation. 
 
In avoiding stigmatising language, this also means avoiding questions and multiple-choice responses that 
imply or assume norms. Examples include the imposition of heterosexuality as a norm within questions 
(Hughes et al 2016) or representing data in ways that stigmatise or pathologize some ethnic groups over 
others (Salway et al 2009). How data is presented and how questions are framed may reinforce harmful 
stereotypes or assumptions about marginalised or misrecognised groups.  
 
For clear information on inclusive language, including the singular use of ‘they’ and guidelines for bias-free 
language, we suggest consulting the following resource: 
 

American Psychological Association (2020), Publication manual of the American Psychological 
Association: the official guide to APA style. Seventh edition. Washington, DC: American Psychological 
Society. Available at QUB library: https://encore.qub.ac.uk/iii/encore/record/C__Rb2168856?lang=eng  

 
3. Self-identification 

https://encore.qub.ac.uk/iii/encore/record/C__Rb2168856?lang=eng
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Where possible, enable participants to self-identify in the data. This may be facilitated most directly at the 
data gathering stage by providing open response fields instead of multiple-choice answers. Allowing open 
responses may create more work for researchers and/or complicate analysis, however doing so includes 
participants regardless of how they identify (Hughes et al. 2016). 
 
Open-ended questions allow participants to use the terms with which they feel most comfortable, and 
leaves space for new and different terminologies to be incorporated. One suggestion proposed by Hughes 
and colleagues (2016, 140), using the example of a question gathering information on participants’ gender 
identity, is to ask the question in the following way: 
 
How do you currently describe your gender identity? 

• Please specify: __________________ 

• I prefer not to answer. 
 
The use of ‘currently’ in the question acknowledges that identifications may be fluid or change over time. 
 
When providing an open response field amongst a range of other options, consider using ‘Prefer to self-
describe’ instead of ‘Other’ which has the effect of othering participants who do not self-identify as one of 
the provided options by implying they are outside the ‘norm’. This also aligns the principle of avoiding 
stigmatising language.  
 
There are other ways to allow participants to self-identify in addition to open response fields but also 
without fixed choice responses. In the case of sexual orientation, some researchers (see for example Savin-
Williams 2016), suggest allowing participants to place themselves on a continuum. 
 
Of course, within any formulation of questions regarding social identities and categorisations you should 
provide opt-out responses for participants like ‘unsure’, ‘not applicable’ and/or ‘prefer not to answer’. 
 
4. Enabling participant choice 

 
To acknowledge the complexity of individuals’ life experiences and social identities, where possible enable 
participants to indicate more than one response within a categorisation or under a question.  
 
There are some categorisations where this is particularly important. For example, questions about 
participants’ nationality or ethnicity should acknowledge that many people identify with multiple ethnic 
backgrounds and may hold multiple citizenships. Allow participants to reflect this in their responses. 
 
Providing an open response may accomplish this, however if you need to provide multiple options one way 
to do this is to include ‘tick all that apply’ in your instructions. 
 
Depending on the information you seek, it may be valid to design your research questions to capture 
specificities and distinctions within broader categorisations. Research into political and/or religious 
backgrounds in Northern Ireland provides an example where it may be more appropriate to separate 
questions about the cultural tradition or community a person was brought up in from those questions about 
how the person identifies currently. This may better reflect the fluidity of identities and categorisations. 
 
5. Practicing intersectionality within research 

 
Interview and survey questions should reflect that the life experiences of participants are shaped by 
multiple, interdependent identities, where possible. Avoid asking participants to separate or rank their 
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identities (for example, whether they feel gender or race plays a greater role in shaping particular life 
experiences). Instead, ask open questions about their lived experiences or utilise a ‘tick all that apply’ 
approach when asking, for example, which aspects of someone’s identity has played a role in a particular 
experience (Christoffersen 2017). 
 
This principle is also important to consider in data analysis, whether qualitative or quantitative. In such 
analysis, reflect upon the ways that social groups are not homogenous. Class experiences, as one example, 
are not universal but are shaped by individuals’ gender, ethnicity, disability, and so forth. 
 
Attention should also be paid to the way that embedding an intersectional approach in research 
methodology raises additional need to protect the anonymity and privacy of participants. When 
representing participants using their multiple and overlapping identities, there is a risk that individual 
participants may be more easily identifiable in those intersections. 
 
6. Consider the context 

 
Given that the categorisations we often use in our research are socially constructed, they will vary across 
different contexts. This means there will be different definitions, legalities and sensitivities depending on 
political, social and legal contexts (for example, criminalisation of some sexual behaviours) and cultural 
norms. Asking people to disclose an illegal act has serious ethical implications for both the participant and 
the researcher. 
 
For questions focusing on information about participants’ race and ethnicity, for example, ensure that you 
are using appropriate ethnic identifications and language that is non-stigmatising in the particular research 
context (which may differ greatly from other contexts). Where research necessitates the use of multiple-
choice responses instead of open responses, care should be taken to ensure the responses offered are 
comprehensive and consistent with local ethical categories. 
 
Careful and critical attention needs to be paid to balancing research ethics that are informed by certain 
disciplines or academic traditions, which may be considered by some to be universal principles, and the local 
research context. For instance, while policy and practice may situate such concerns within ‘Equality Acts’ in 
the UK or Northern Ireland, which define certain categories as ‘protected characteristics’ under the law of 
those jurisdictions, these cannot be assumed to be applied beyond those contexts nor be exhaustive within 
that context, when it comes to ethics. See, for example, The Law Society (2020) guide to race and ethnicity 
terminology and language which notes the conflation of these terms in the UK’s Equality Act 2010. 
 
Be aware that, given the context you are conducting research in, any and all categorisations may be 
particularly sensitive, personal and political. Exercise due consideration for that in the design and use of your 
research.  
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